

LEGAL MEMORANDUM

No. 297 | MARCH 4, 2022 EDWIN MEESE III CENTER FOR LEGAL & JUDICIAL STUDIES

DOJ Emboldens China by Ending Initiative Against Our Greatest Counterintelligence and Economic Espionage Threat

Michael J. Ellis

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The DOJ's China Initiative had many successes against China's aggressive behavior toward the U.S., but advocacy groups and the media mischaracterized it.

By prematurely ending the initiative, the Biden Administration emboldened Chinese economic espionage, intellectual property theft, and covert influence efforts.

The Administration should revive the China Initiative and commit to a whole-of-government effort to counter the national security threat from China. I n November 2018, the Department of Justice (DOJ) launched a "China Initiative" to counter Chinese threats to U.S. national security.¹ U.S. government policymakers had long discussed a "pivot to Asia" to confront China's increasingly aggressive behavior toward the United States,² but little progress was made until President Donald J. Trump approved a National Security Strategy in December 2017. That strategy described the threat from China and stated that the United States would "prioritize counterintelligence and law enforcement activities to curtail intellectual property theft by all sources and will explore new legal and regulatory mechanisms to prevent and prosecute violations."³

The DOJ's China Initiative, which followed that change in U.S. government policy, sought to identify and prosecute trade secret theft, hacking, and economic espionage; protect U.S. critical infrastructure against threats from

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/Im297

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Chinese foreign direct investment and supply chain compromises; and combat covert efforts to influence the American public and policymakers.⁴

Led by the Department's National Security Division, the initiative resulted in 16 economic espionage or theft of trade secrets prosecutions, 12 matters involving fraud on U.S. universities or grant-making institutions with a nexus to China,⁵ and several political espionage cases, including the prosecution of multiple Chinese operatives for acting as unregistered agents in violation of 18 U.S. Code § 951.⁶ In addition to prosecutions, the initiative emphasized outreach to businesses and research institutions that may be targeted by Chinese influence efforts and strengthened the DOJ's role in addressing Chinese investment in U.S. critical infrastructure and supply chain threats.

The China Initiative Under Biden

Although the Biden Administration has continued many China-related policies launched during the Trump Administration,⁷ shortly after the Senate confirmation of Assistant Attorney General for National Security Matthew Olsen in October 2021, the DOJ began a review of the China Initiative.⁸ On February 23, 2022, Olsen announced that the DOJ would end the initiative, noting that China is just one of many foreign states that seeks to obtain sensitive information from U.S. researchers, and would shift to an approach in which the DOJ pursues civil penalties against researchers who fail to disclose foreign funding.⁹

Olsen's decision comes in the wake of calls by several left-leaning civil liberties and advocacy groups to end the China Initiative. According to the American Civil Liberties Union, the initiative was "framed in dangerous, overbroad terms" that "encouraged racial profiling and discrimination."¹⁰ Asian Americans Advancing Justice claims that the initiative "scapegoated and targeted" Asian Americans and immigrants,¹¹ and the Asian American Unity Coalition declared it "xenophobic and obviously racially biased."¹²

The demands of advocacy groups were accompanied by a drumbeat of press coverage describing the Initiative as faltering. News reports have high-lighted dropped prosecutions against prominent Chinese researchers inside the United States;¹³ the prevalence of charges related to failures to disclose Chinese grants and other research funding, rather than violations of the Espionage Act;¹⁴ and an alleged chilling effect on the open collaboration that academia requires to thrive.¹⁵ The press reporting also echoed activists' claims that overzealous prosecutors may be motivated by xenophobia—a theme that was curiously absent from press reporting on the investigation and prosecution of covert Russian attempts to influence the U.S. political process.¹⁶

Unfortunately, Attorney General Merrick Garland and senior leaders at the DOJ appear to have been unable to look past the synchronized criticism of activists and journalists to evaluate the China Initiative based on its merits. The continued outsized national security threat from China, the initiative's significant achievements to date, and the need for a long-term reorientation of U.S. national security policy around the unique challenges posed by China all justify maintaining the initiative—if not invigorating it. By prematurely ending the initiative, the Biden Administration has emboldened continued Chinese economic espionage, intellectual property theft, and covert influence efforts.

The China Initiative Successfully Focused on Important Objectives

When then–Attorney General Jeff Sessions announced the China Initiative in November 2018, he set out 10 objectives, including: (1) prioritizing trade secret theft cases; (2) educating colleges and universities about threats to academic freedom and open discourse; (3) applying the Foreign Agents Registration Act (FARA) to unregistered agents covertly seeking to advance China's political agenda; (4) strengthening the DOJ's role in the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS); and (5) identifying opportunities to better address supply chain threats from China, especially threats facing the telecommunications sector.¹⁷ During more than three years, the initiative made significant progress on those objectives.

FARA. On FARA, for example, following the launch of the China Initiative, the DOJ successfully compelled several Chinese government-owned media outlets, including Xinhua News Agency and CGTN America, to register as foreign agents.¹⁸ These registrations alone revealed that Chinese government-backed foreign agents spent more than \$60 million in 2020 to influence U.S. public opinion, more than any other foreign government.¹⁹ In 2016, by comparison, FARA registration data showed less than \$9 million in spending by agents of the Chinese government—placing China outside the top 10 foreign governments. The DOJ's China Initiative had the direct result of increasing the reporting of previously undisclosed Chinese influence efforts.

Telecommunications. Similarly, as one component of a broader Trump Administration focus on the threat of China to U.S. critical infrastructure, the Initiative led to a sea change in U.S. government policy on Chinese investment in and control over the U.S. telecommunications and information technology supply chain. The initiative allowed the DOJ to leverage its unique role and authorities to support the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) through the "Team Telecom" process that was formalized in April 2020, allowing the FCC to block foreign telecommunications acquisitions that threaten U.S. national security.²⁰ With the Team Telecom structure in place, the licenses of three Chinese companies to operate in the United States have been either revoked (China Telecom²¹ and China Unicom²²) or denied (China Mobile²³) based on executive branch submissions to the FCC, safeguarding U.S. communications infrastructure against the threat of Chinese surveillance.

Information Technology. Furthermore, the initiative's prioritization of China helped drive President Trump's May 2019 executive order on information technology supply chains, which allows the DOJ to block the incorporation of potentially malicious Chinese components into key parts of U.S. telecommunications infrastructure.²⁴ The Biden Administration has affirmed it will leave in place both the Team Telecom and supply chain executive orders, allowing the DOJ and other federal agencies to cement the gains made during the Trump Administration.²⁵

Foreign Investment Reviews. The Initiative also allowed the DOJ to take advantage of new authorities granted to the CFIUS under the Foreign Investment Risk Review Modernization Act of 2018, leading to significantly more robust scrutiny of Chinese investment in critical industries. For example, in June 2021, the CFIUS identified national security concerns with the merger of the semiconductor manufacturer Magnachip (a U.S.-listed Delaware corporation with its headquarters and nearly all its operations in South Korea) and Wise Road Capital (a Chinese private equity firm), even though the companies had not sought CFIUS review for the transaction.²⁶ The CFIUS scrutiny caused the companies to abandon the merger,²⁷ a result that would have been much less likely without the China Initiative's focus on the threat of Chinese investment in critical technology, as well as expanded CFIUS jurisdiction.

Undisclosed Higher Education Influence. Although another one of the initiative's objectives—raising awareness about the Chinese influence threat in higher education—has been broadly successful, the DOJ's decision to end the initiative threatens to undermine the progress of the past three years.

Traditionally, U.S. counterintelligence efforts have focused on defending military and intelligence secrets, not civilian science research. As the U.S. strategic competition with China has evolved, however, research on critical technologies (such as advanced materials, high-powered computing, biomedical technology, and artificial intelligence) has become a key arena of competition. Much of this research is conducted outside traditional military agencies and suppliers and is instead concentrated in universities and more commercially oriented firms.

To obtain an advantage in this competition, China sends thousands of People's Liberation Army (PLA) officers to study at Western universities, usually without revealing their PLA affiliation, so they can bring stateof-the-art knowledge back to China.²⁸ In addition to clandestine PLA researchers, China's extensive network of talent recruitment programs target Chinese citizens in China, the Chinese diaspora living abroad, and foreigners in order to transfer technology from research abroad to China.²⁹ American colleges and universities are not prepared to deal with China's sophisticated, strategic efforts and technology transfer programs—most prominently, the Thousand Talents Plan—that are designed to transfer specialized knowledge to China for its economic and military gain.³⁰

Through a few high-profile prosecutions and an extensive outreach program, the initiative has successfully raised colleges' and universities' awareness of the problem. These institutions are now more careful about accurate disclosure of foreign funding, a positive development for exposing all covert foreign influence, not just China's. As a result of work by the DOJ and the Department of Education, and with support from Congress,³¹ U.S. colleges and universities reported more than \$6.5 billion of previously undisclosed foreign funding, including funding from Saudi Arabia and Qatar.³²

Talent Recruitment. Furthermore, the DOJ China Initiative's efforts, combined with bipartisan pressure from Congress, has led dozens of U.S. colleges and universities to close campus outposts of the Confucius Institute, one of China's "soft power" tools.³³ The DOJ's efforts were also effective because they tied in to a broader effort, memorialized in President Trump's National Security Presidential Memorandum [(NSPM)-33] of January 2021, to ensure that federal agencies that fund research require the disclosure of affiliations with foreign government-sponsored talent recruitment programs.³⁴

Recent implementation guidance on NSPM-33 from the Biden Administration's Office of Science and Technology Policy emphasizes that violations of disclosure requirements should be investigated and referred to the DOJ for possible criminal prosecution.³⁵ The DOJ's recent decision to end the China Initiative threatens to undo much of this progress. By declining to pursue criminal penalties, the DOJ will send a message to U.S. research institutions that grant fraud is no longer a priority and that they will suffer few consequences for failing to disclose foreign attempts to steal sensitive technology.

Misleading Media: China Initiative Prosecutions

Notwithstanding press coverage of a few "faltering" prosecutions, the China Initiative tallied several major convictions. Most recently, in December 2021, a jury convicted Harvard University chemistry professor Charles Lieber of making false statements and of tax offenses in connection with receiving a \$50,000 per month salary, living expenses of \$150,000, and more than \$1.5 million for a research laboratory from the Wuhan University of Technology, including between \$50,000 and \$100,000 in \$100 bills that he carried out of China in his luggage.³⁶

Successes. Between the fall of 2018 and the end of 2021, the DOJ brought dozens of other China Initiative cases. These include the November 2021 conviction of Xu Yanjun, an intelligence officer from China's Ministry of State Security, on economic espionage charges for attempting to steal advanced composite fan blade technology from General Electric's aviation division in Cincinnati.³⁷ They include the October 2020 charges against eight Chinese nationals engaged in the Ministry of Public Security's "Fox Hunt" campaign, which attempts to force Chinese dissidents in the United States to return to China.³⁸ Even the DOJ's prosecution of Huawei Chief Financial Officer (CFO) Meng Wanzhou, which was ultimately dropped as part of a deferred prosecution agreement (in which Meng accepted responsibility for a degree of wrongdoing for fraud related to violations of U.S. sanctions against Iran), was successful in highlighting the dangers of working with Huawei to U.S. and allied telecommunications companies.

Setbacks. Despite those successes, the initiative suffered a few setbacks in several prosecutions. Some of these setbacks were foreseeable given the difficulties any law enforcement initiative faces when launching investigations into the U.S. higher education system, which has not traditionally been considered a target for foreign economic espionage or covert influence. And prior to the signing of NSPM-33, there was *no* requirement for federal agencies to record much of the information needed for the effective investigation and prosecution of undisclosed sponsorship by Chinese talent recruitment programs.

Additionally, investigations may begin based on highly classified information gathered through sensitive methods, information that the U.S. intelligence community is frequently reluctant to allow the DOJ to use as part of a criminal prosecution. This reluctance is frequently well-founded because even when presenting evidence through the Classified Information Procedures Act,³⁹ there is a risk of unauthorized disclosure of classified information that would jeopardize U.S. sources and methods and cause grave damage to national security. As a result, the DOJ is frequently unable to use the most powerful evidence of the defendant's guilt as part of its prosecutions.

Allegations of Profiling: Understanding Chinese Economic Espionage and Covert Influence

Despite the successes of the China Initiative, activist groups attempted to tarnish the initiative as a modern-day "red scare," targeting Chinese researchers visiting the United States and U.S. academics of Chinese descent on the basis of their race or ethnicity. These criticisms fundamentally misunderstand the nature of China's economic espionage and covert influence efforts targeting the United States.

Intelligence Recruitment. China's military and intelligence services have a long record of targeting ethnically Chinese individuals for recruitment—even after those individuals have immigrated to other countries—or, in many cases, if they are children of immigrants.

For example, many of China's talent recruitment programs expressly distinguish between "foreign" and "overseas" target groups, with the former referring to non-Chinese targets (like Charles Lieber) and the latter referring to members of the Chinese diaspora, no matter the country of their citizenship (and including U.S. citizens).⁴⁰ This hyper-racialized viewpoint of Chinese officials, in which ethnically Chinese individuals, no matter their citizenship, never cease to owe an obligation to advance China's interests, extends beyond talent recruitment programs.

The Liu Siblings. To take one recent example, in 2018, the Chinese government banned two U.S. citizens—Cynthia Liu, a McKinsey & Company consultant, and her brother Victor, a Georgetown University undergraduate who was born in the United States—from leaving China after a trip to visit their grandfather.⁴¹ There was never any allegation of wrongdoing by the Liu siblings, but Chinese police had accused their father, a former executive at a Chinese bank, of fraud. After more than three years in China, the Lius were allowed to leave the country following the resolution of the U.S. criminal charges against Huawei CFO Meng Wanzhou.⁴² For the Chinese government's purposes, notwithstanding their U.S. passports and American upbringings, the Liu siblings were Chinese nationals, subject to the demands and control of China's security services.

Because China's military and intelligence services target individuals of Chinese citizenship and heritage for recruitment, it is of little surprise that the DOJ's China Initiative cases tended to involve defendants of Chinese citizenship or heritage. This trend reveals systemic bias by *China's* security services, not bias on the part of DOJ prosecutors or Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) agents. Similarly, investigations of the Irish Republican Army in the 1970s and 1980s likely involved a greater number Americans of Irish ancestry.⁴³ These trends ostensibly occurred because the IRA targeted specific groups of Americans for recruitment, not because of any bias by U.S. government investigators.

Likewise, China Initiative prosecutions reflected a foreign government's targeting and recruitment techniques, not racial profiling by U.S. law enforcement or a lack of patriotism among Americans of Chinese descent.

Recommendations

The Administration should:

Revive the DOJ's China Initiative. The initiative will be most effective as part of a whole-of-government effort to counter the national security threat from China inside the United States, coordinated by the National Security Council and other relevant White House components and involving all relevant federal agencies.

As part of this effort, the Biden Administration should continue the implementation of NSPM-33 to strengthen mechanisms for law enforcement agencies to identify and investigate violations of funding disclosure requirements.

Issue Statements from Senior DOJ Leadership. These should indicate that Chinese economic espionage and counterintelligence remain a priority.

FBI Director Christopher Wray emphasized the continued national security threat from China in a recent speech,⁴⁴ paving the way for Attorney General Garland and Deputy Attorney General Lisa Monaco to join him in making clear that the DOJ will continue to prosecute Chinese economic espionage and counterintelligence activities, and that the DOJ's prosecutions do not discriminate on the basis of race, ethnicity, or national origin.

Because most of the DOJ's prosecutors are dispersed across the country in 93 U.S. Attorney's Offices with relatively high levels of autonomy, line prosecutors pay careful attention to statements from the department's leadership when deciding which cases to prioritize. Similarly, FBI resources are spread across 56 field offices.

By continuing to speak publicly and within the government about the national security threat from China, senior DOJ and FBI leadership can communicate the importance of China-related cases to line prosecutors and agents, leading to greater success in the China Initiative's objectives, including objectives that do not involve criminal prosecution (e.g., increasing awareness of the Chinese economic espionage threat to higher education).

Congress should:

Harden the U.S. Research and Development (R&D) Enterprise Against Chinese Espionage and Influence Efforts. Future R&D funding efforts should ensure there is sufficient funding for counterintelligence programs at the DOJ, the FBI, relevant elements of the Intelligence Community, the Department of Commerce, and the Department of Education.

An increase in resources should be accompanied by policy statements reiterating existing disclosure requirements and emphasizing transparency in research funding. These obligations apply to all foreign funding and are not specific to China.

Congress should continue its investigation of Chinese influence in U.S. higher education to help make clear that increased public scrutiny of research funding and disclosure obligations will continue regardless of the Biden Administration's decision on the China Initiative.

Research institutions should:

Increase Scrutiny on Researchers with Ties to China's Talent Recruitment Programs. U.S. research institutions must treat their obligations to disclose foreign funding as a priority—not a paperwork exercise.

Conclusion

Although recent media coverage may not recognize it, the DOJ China Initiative was a successful part of the reorientation of U.S. government policy toward acknowledging and addressing the threat that China poses to U.S. national security. Especially when considering recent foreign policy developments, such as the U.S. withdrawal from Afghanistan and Russian aggression toward Ukraine, the Biden Administration made the wrong decision by ending the DOJ's initiative, thereby emboldening China. Attorney General Garland and other senior executive branch leaders should revive the China Initiative, counter unwarranted criticism of racial bias, and devote resources to countering the national security threat of Chinese economic espionage and covert influence inside the United States.

Michael J. Ellis is Visiting Fellow in Law and Technology in the Edwin J. Meese Center III for Legal and Judicial Studies, of the Institute for Constitutional Government, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. U.S. Dep't of Just., Attorney General Sessions Announces New Initiative to Combat Chinese Economic Espionage (Nov. 1, 2018), https://www.justice .gov/opa/speech/attorney-general-jeff-sessions-announces-new-initiative-combat-chinese-economic-espionage.
- See, e.g., White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament (Nov. 17, 2011), https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press
 -office/2011/11/17/remarks-president-obama-australian-parliament (declaring that "[a]fter a decade in which we fought two wars that cost us dearly, in
 blood and treasure, the United States is turning our attention to the vast potential of the Asia Pacific region").
- 3. White House, *National Security Strategy of the United States of America* (Dec. 2017), p. 22, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content /uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- 4. U.S. Dep't of Just., Information About the Department of Justice's China Initiative and a Compilation of China Related Prosecutions Since 2018 (Nov. 19, 2021), https://www.justice.gov/nsd/information-about-department-justice-s-china-initiative-and-compilation-china-related.
- 5. See statement of DOJ Spokesman Wyn Hornbuckle in *We Built a Database to Understand the China Initiative. Then the Government Changed Its Records*, MIT TECH. REV. (Dec. 2, 2021), https://www.technologyreview.com/2021/12/02/1039397/china-initiative-database-doj/.
- 6. See U.S. Dep't of Just., Information About the Department of Justice's China Initiative; U.S. Dep't of Just., Singaporean National Sentenced to 14 Months in Prison for Acting in the United States As an Illegal Agent of Chinese Intelligence (Oct. 9, 2020), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/singaporean -national-sentenced-14-months-prison-acting-united-states-illegal-agent-chinese; U.S. Dep't of Just., New York City Police Department Officer Charged with Acting As an Illegal Agent of the People's Republic of China (Sept. 21, 2020), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/new-york-city-police -department-officer-charged-acting-illegal-agent-people-s-republic-china.
- 7. See Alex Leary and Bob Davis, *Biden's China Policy Is Emerging—And It Looks a Lot Like Trump's*, WALL STREET J., (June 10, 2021), https://www.wsj.com /articles/bidens-china-policy-is-emergingand-it-looks-a-lot-like-trumps-11623330000.
- Chris Strohm, DOJ Curbs Trump-Era Zeal for China Spy Probes as Cases Fail, BLOOMBERG (Oct. 27, 2021), https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles /2021-10-27/doj-curbs-trump-era-zeal-for-china-spy-probes-as-cases-sputter.
- Aruna Viswanatha, Justice Department Shifts Approach to Chinese National-Security Threats, WALL STREET J. (Feb. 23, 2022), https://www.wsj.com /articles/justice-department-shifts-approach-to-chinese-national-security-threats-11645646452; U.S. Dep't of Just., Assistant Attorney General Matt Olsen Delivers Remarks on Countering Nation-State Threats (Feb. 23, 2022), https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/assistant-attorney-general -matthew-olsen-delivers-remarks-countering-nation-state-threats.
- 10. American Civil Liberties Union, *Civil Rights Organizations Appeal FBI's Refusal to Disclose Government Records on the "China Initiative"* (Jul. 16, 2021), https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/civil-rights-organizations-appeal-fbis-refusal-disclose-government-records-china.
- Asian Americans Advancing Justice, Letter to President Joseph R. Biden (Apr. 9, 2021), available at https://advancingjustice-aajc.org/sites/default /files/2021-04/Petition%20to%20Stop%20the%20Racial%20Profiling%20of%20Asian%20American%20%26%20Asian%20Immigrants_Advancing %20Justice%20-%20AAJC.pdf.
- 12. Asian American Unity Coalition, Letter to Attorney General Merrick Garland (Dec. 3, 2021), available at https://drive.google.com/file/d/173cv -wRddXikDYI-GCTz70d9Em8xAv0M/view.
- 13. See, e.g., Bethany-Allen Ebrahimian, DOJ's China Initiative Under Scrutiny as Cases Fall Apart, Axios (Jan. 25, 2022), https://www.axios.com/justice -department-china-initiative-scrutiny-41113cf0-14a8-42b9-9ba3-074446239bbf.html.
- See, e.g., Ellen Nakashima and David Nakamura, China Initiative Aims to Stop Economic Espionage; Is Targeting Academics Over Grant Fraud 'Overkill'? WASH. POST (Sept. 15, 2021), https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/china-initiative-questions-dismissals/2021/09/15/530ef936-f482 -11eb-9738-8395ec2a44e7_story.html.
- 15. See, e.g., Elizabeth Redden, A Retreat from China Collaboration in the Face of U.S. Scrutiny, INSIDE HIGHERED (Oct. 29, 2021), https://www.insidehighered .com/news/2021/10/29/survey-finds-chilling-effect-china-initiative.
- 16. Compare, e.g., Bethany-Allen Ebrahimian, *The DOJ's China Initiative Could Be Problematic for Civil Rights*, Axios (May 20, 2020) (describing "a growing concern about the potential for over-zealous or discriminatory investigations") with Garrett Graf, *Mueller's Breadcrumbs Suggests He Has the Goods*, Axios (Dec. 3, 2018) (salivating at the prospect that the Special Counsel Robert Mueller's report on Russian interference in the 2016 U.S. presidential election would be "more informed, more knowledgeable, and more detailed than we can imagine").
- 17. U.S. Dep't of Just., Attorney General Jeff Sessions's China Initiative Fact Sheet (Nov. 1, 2018), https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/file /1107256/download.
- Julian Pecquet, "China's Xinhua News Agency Registers as a Foreign Agent Three Years After U.S. Justice Department Told It To," Foreign Lobby Rep. (May 8, 2021), https://www.foreignlobby.com/2021/05/08/chinas-xinhua-registers-as-a-foreign-agent-three-years-after-us-justice-department -told-it-to/.
- 19. Anna Massolgia and Maggie Hicks, *DOJ-Ordered Foreign Agent Restrictions Boost China and Russia's 2020 FARA Spending*, OPEN SECRETS (June 24, 2021), https://www.opensecrets.org/news/2021/06/doj-foreign-agent-registrations-boost-china-and-russias-fara-spending/.

- 20. Executive Order No. 13913, 85 Fed. Reg. 19643 (Apr. 4, 2020).
- 21. Federal Communications Commission, FCC Revokes China Telecom America's Telecom Services Authority (Oct. 26, 2021), https://www.fcc.gov /document/fcc-revokes-china-telecom-americas-telecom-services-authority.
- 22. Federal Communications Commission, FCC Revokes China Unicom Americas' Telecom Services Authority (Jan. 27, 2022), https://www.fcc.gov /document/fcc-revokes-china-unicom-americas-telecom-services-authority.
- 23. Federal Communications Commission, FCC Denies China Mobile Telecom Services Application (May 9, 2019), https://www.fcc.gov/document/fcc -denies-china-mobile-telecom-services-application.
- 24. Executive Order 13873, 84 Fed. Reg. 22689 (May 17, 2019).
- 25. In fact, in June 2021, President Biden signed Executive Order 14034, "Protecting Americans' Sensitive Data from Foreign Adversaries," which built on the efforts of Executive Order 13873 to provide criteria for identifying software applications that may pose a risk to national security. See Executive Order 14034, 86 Fed. Reg. 31423 (June 9, 2021).
- Cleary Foreign Investment and International Trade Watch, CFIUS Threatens to Block Magnachip Deal; Shows Willingness to Interpret Its Jurisdiction Broadly (Sept. 10, 2021), https://www.clearytradewatch.com/2021/09/cfius-threatens-to-block-magnachip-deal-shows-willingness-to-interpret-its -jurisdiction-broadly/.
- 27. Magnachip and Wise Road Capital Announce Withdrawal of CFIUS Filing and Mutual Termination of Merger Agreement, PR Newswire (Dec. 13, 2021), https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/magnachip-and-wise-road-capital-announce-withdrawal-of-cfius-filing-and-mutual-termination-of -merger-agreement-301443561.html.
- See Australian Strategic Policy Institute (PSI), *Picking Flowers, Making Honey*, https://www.aspi.org.au/report/picking-flowers-making-honey (finding that the PLA had sponsored more than 2,500 scientists and engineers to study at Western universities). See also, e.g., Superseding Indictment, United States v. Song (N.D. Cal., Feb. 18, 2021) (describing how an active-duty officer in the PLA Air Force concealed her military affiliation to enter the United States and obtain a position as a visiting scholar at Stanford University).
- 29. See Emily Weinstein, Mapping China's Sprawling Efforts to Recruit Scientists, DEFENSEONE (Nov. 30, 2020), https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2020/11 /mapping-chinas-sprawling-efforts-recruit-scientists/170373/.
- See, e.g., U.S. Senate, *Threats to the U.S. Research Enterprise: China's Talent Recruitment Plans*, Homeland Security and Government Affairs Committee Staff Report (Feb. 2019), https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2019-11-18%20PSI%20Staff%20Report%20-%20China's%20Talent %20Recruitment%20Plans.pdf. See also Chad F. Wolf and James Jay Carafano, *China's Damaging Influence and Exploitation of U.S. Colleges and Universities*, HERITAGE FOUND. (Mar. 22, 2021), https://www.heritage.org/asia/commentary/chinas-damaging-influence-and-exploitation-us-colleges -and-universities.
- 31. See PSI Report, supra.
- 32. Kate O'Keeffe, *Education Department Investigating Harvard, Yale Over Foreign Funding*, WALL STREET J. (Feb. 13, 2020), https://www.wsj.com/articles /education-department-investigating-harvard-yale-over-foreign-funding-11581539042?mod=breakingnews.
- 33. See Lee Edwards, Confucius Institutes: China's Trojan Horse, HERITAGE FOUND. (May 27, 2021), https://www.heritage.org/homeland-security/commentary /confucius-institutes-chinas-trojan-horse (noting the closure of more than half of the Confucius Institutes in the United States, including institutes at Columbia, Stanford, UCLA, Rutgers, and George Washington University).
- 34. White House, *United States Government-Sponsored Research and Development National Security Policy*, National Security Presidential Memorandum-33, (Jan. 14, 2021), https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/presidential-actions/presidential-memorandum-united-states-government -supported-research-development-national-security-policy/.
- National Science and Technology Council, Guidance for Implementing National Security Presidential Memorandum-33 (NSPM-33) on National Security Strategy for United States Government-Supported Research and Development (Jan. 2022), https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022 /01/010422-NSPM-33-Implementation-Guidance.pdf.
- U.S. Dep't of Just., Harvard University Professor Convicted of Making False Statements and Tax Offenses (Dec. 21, 2021), https://www.justice.gov/usao -ma/pr/harvard-university-professor-convicted-making-false-statements-and-tax-offenses; Ellen Barry, "In a Boston Court, a Superstar of Science Falls to Earth," NY. TIMES (Dec. 21, 2021), https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/21/science/charles-lieber.html.
- 37. U.S. Dep't of Just., Jury Convicts Chinese Intelligence Officer of Espionage Crimes, Attempting to Steal Trade Secrets (Nov. 5, 2021) https://www.justice .gov/opa/pr/jury-convicts-chinese-intelligence-officer-espionage-crimes-attempting-steal-trade-secrets.
- 38. U.S. Dep't of Just., *Eight Individuals Charged with Conspiring to Act as Illegal Agents of the People's Republic of China* (Oct. 28, 2020), https://www .justice.gov/opa/pr/eight-individuals-charged-conspiring-act-illegal-agents-people-s-republic-china.
- 39. 18 U.S.C. App. III.
- 40. Weinstein, Mapping China's Sprawling Efforts to Recruit Scientists.
- 41. Edward Wong and Michael Forsythe, *China's Tactic to Catch a Fugitive Official: Hold His Two American Children*, N.Y. TIMES (Nov. 25, 2018), https://www .nytimes.com/2018/11/25/us/politics/china-exit-ban.html.

- 42. Michael Forsythe, Chris Buckley, and Katie Benner, American Siblings Barred From Leaving China for 3 Years Return to U.S., N.Y. TIMES (Sept. 27, 2021), https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/27/us/politics/china-americans-released.html.
- 43. See, e.g., United States v. Falvey, 540 F. Supp. 1306, 1307 (E.D.N.Y. 1982) (noting that all three U.S. citizen defendants were "of Irish ancestry").
- 44. Christopher Wray, *Countering Threats Posed by the Chinese Government Inside the U.S.*, Fed. Bureau of Investigations (Jan. 31, 2022), https://www.fbi ...gov/news/speeches/countering-threats-posed-by-the-chinese-government-inside-the-us-wray-013122.